
A Congenial Enterprise?:  One Approach to Cooperative Education
                    
                    
  Barbara Sparrow
                                Charles Sturt University

Open learning and distance education have been embraced as ways to cater 
for the education and training needs of Australia's changing society.  
Growing concerns about equity and recognition of skills of all kinds have 
prompted some universities to reform their policies relevant to funding, 
delivery and credentialling of cooperative programs.  In this paper I will 
reflect on 5 months as an adjunct member of the Professional Development 
Centres for Work and Training and Community and Resouce Development within 
the Faculty of Education, Work and Training at the University of New 
England Northern Rivers, in Lismore, NSW.   

My interests focused on the purpose and practice of  cooperative education 
and the meaning that I  attached to the events which occurred during that 
time.   I will define some concepts important to the development of 
professional education in Australia and then discuss three themes which 
emerged from my  work there reflecting on cooperative education as a 
current tertiary enterprise.

Distance Education

Distance delivery of tertiary education has become the preferred option for 
provision of the government's 'human capital' framework for education.  
(Nunan, l988; l991)    Nunan explored the process by which the education 
system is entrapped within the economic restructuring framework in 
Australia. (l991)   He cites two reasons why distance education serves the 
interests of this framework.    First,  there is a general belief that  
distance education is more cost efficient than on-campus study.    (Ham, et 
al  (l990) in Nunan, l991)  Second,  distance delivery is seen to establish 
links between learning and the economic restructuring of Australia.    
Skills and skill formation are best achieved in programs where education 
institutions deliver programs to the workplace which take account of the 
organizational needs there.  (Nunan, l991)    'What is at issue is the 
creation of an Australian productive culture which can compete with 
others.'  (Sweet, l989)  

Open Learning
 
Distance education facilitates the administration and delivery of programs 
to the workplace and to  others in the community.    It appears to be a 
convenient vehicle for delivering the government's aims of access and 
participation to those formerly excluded from tertiary provision.   But 
indeed much of distance education in Australia has been more 
characteristically a means to the end of delivering campus-based pedagogy 
to those unable to study internally.  According to Nunan 'the philosophy of 



the open learning approach goes well beyond any industrialised view of 
distance education which, in many ways, may constitute a 'closed' form of 
learning.' (l991, l5l)   Johnson  asserts the distinction.

     As government programs attempt to educate even larger proportions of 
the popultion,  they will be recruiting from ever-wider and more diverse 
backgrounds and will either      have to adopt 'open' policies or fail 
increasing numbers of students.  It will then be    government and 
educators who have failed, rather than the students.        (l990, 6)

Johnson seeks to take this distinction beyond the funding and management of 
course delivery to that of social justice and equity.    In other words, he 
wants to shift the ground to a discussion of the social as well as economic 
ideals of tertiary provision.     Johnson cites Grenville Rumble's (l989)      
distinction between distance education as a 'means by which education is 
achieved' and open learning's emphasis on the 'objectives and character of 

the educational process.' (my emphasis)  Criteria and choice become the 
foci of discussion here.  '.....criteria related to access, place and pace 
of study, means of study,  choice of structure of program (content and 
assessment) and support services....define systems which are characterised 
as more or less open or closed.'   (Nunan, l991, l5l)  
Open learning is often linked with equity and access to tertiary 
institutions for those formerly excluded from the advanced education and 
training agenda.   For the purposes of this paper I will use Nadler's 
definition of the following terms.  
     training:  learning which is intended to improve performance in one's 
present job
     education:  learning to prepare an individual for an identified job in 
the near future
     development:  learning for general growth not related to any specific 
job   
                                   (l984 in Watkins, l991, 18)

Johnson (l990) sought to bring a clearer meaning to the concept and 
practice of open learning in Australia.    He posited it as a more open 
approach to meet 'the wide diversity of backgound and needs amongst those 
being trained and educated' and cited implications for:
     policies on admission to courses and training programs;
     structure of syllabuses (in modules) and whole courses;
     the teaching process, less 'professional' and more 'tutorial';
     use of technology, and cooperation in that use;
     cooperation between insitutions and sectors including the private 
sector;
     assessment, accreditation and awards;
     credit transfer and the concept of a 'credit bank';
     attitudes of teaching staff, and their conditions of work; and
     funding and administrative structure in education.                    
(v)



Open learning is 'an approach which focusses less on the what the 
institutions provide and more on what the learner wants to study, how the 
learner approaches study and the social and physical conditions which 
enable study to occur.' (Thorpe & Grugeon, l987, 4)    A clear shift is in 
evidence from an organization for learning which suits the provider and on-
campus students to one which makes study available to those who might 
otherwise not be reached.   Lewis (l986) discusses the extent to which a 
particular learning approach can be considered open on a continuum  
included in  Appendix A of this paper.  

Indeed much of Lewis' description of closed learning would apply to the 
distance education programs which  many Australian universities have 
offered during the 70s and 80s.   Increasingly now universities are 
reforming their distance education practices towards the open end of Lewis' 
continuum.  Incentives to modularize course work, integrate computer-
assisted learning, and respond to competency standards have been taken up 
by some willing staff.   Others appear to be biding their time until the 
tide turns to yet another reform agenda

Adult Learners

The participation level of adults in tertiary education has substantially 
increased in Australia during the last decade.  (DEET, l991, 65).   Mature 
age students (21 years and over) studying on-campus have attracted the 
attention and support of the higher education community  and often 
distinguish themselves as highly effective students.  Adult learners in 
distance education bring a complex mix of experiences to their study, but 
the presumably closed nature of distance learning may not accommodate that 
mix.
 
According to Thorpe successful study is related to both the strength and 
quality of motivation. (l987, 73)   The quality of motivation relates to 
how clearly students have defined their learning needs and  reasons for 

study.    During their early experience of study  ('induction period') 
adult learners usually  reassess their decision to sudy.   The design of 
learning materials and the approach which teaching and support staff take 
in courses must accommodate adult learners' needs during this induction 
period. (74)    It is important that initial study provide students with 
new reasons for study  which may well carry the learners on when their own 
amorphous motivation wanes.

Adults bring a rich variety of approaches to learning.   Negative school 
experiences and difficulties in organizing time and integrating study into 
a complex set of family demands are common initial study experiences for 
2nd chance learners.    Some adults in isolated study persevere with 
'surface' learning approaches like rote learning and memorising.     
Learners who initally conceive of learning only as reading and remembering 



the content of the course can develop more complex attitudes toward 
learning with practice if they don't drop out first.  (77)     Course 
design which prompts  reflection on one's own learning and experience, and 
action to follow capitalizes on the life experience of adult learners.  
(Mezirow, l991,5)     Mattingly in discussing the narrative reflections of 
adult learners used the words of T.S. Eliot.  "We had the experience by 
missed the meaning."   (l991, 235)    Ideally, adult learning materials 
will proactively take account of the qualities of the learners involved.  
The  print genre and other learning resources will reflect the language and 
anecdotes of the workplace.  Adult learners may have more experience than 
their teachers do, but their teachers can provide a theoretical perspective 
to guide learners in finding meaning.

 Current initiatives in workplace learning and cooperative education  may 
be the 'means to give effect to the political and social ideas encompassed 
within conceptions of open education.'  (Nunan, l5l)      The work of the 
Centres for Professional Development at UNENR provides an interesting case 
in point.

Professional development at UNENR

The University of New England at Northern Rivers opened in l970 with 150 
students in a two year teacher education course.  By l991 it had grown to 
some 4000 students enrolled in 27 courses.  Many initiatives affected that 
growth over 20 years, but throughout its development 'the institution has 
as its essential purpose the provision of courses that would meet the needs 
of the surrounding region for professional practitioners in various 
fields.'  (Treyvaud & Davies, l991, 1)  This purpose occasioned the mutual 
recognition and respect of 

     'professionals of the contribution which could be made by the 
expertise of individual staff at      the College to programs of in-service 
staff development and a matching realisation by the           College that 
the practitioners in the field represented a source of expertise no less 
'academic'    for being located away from a campus.'                                
(2)
      
It was within this context that cooperative education grew in the mid-80's.   
This growth was impressive particularly at a time when university 
amalgamation has resulted in rationalizations and patchy growth.  'By July, 
l991,  a total of $11 million had been received by UNENR in external grants 
for the development of Centre for Professional Development (CPD) type 
programs.'    At this time of rapid expansion the University sought to 
document and appraise these developments through an evaluation project.   
(Treyvaud & Davies, l991)
  
The primary evaluation tool in the project was the Search or Planning 
Conference.   This conference requires the participation of all involved 
'on such a scale that all dimensions of the "social ecology" of the 
phenomenon under consideration are represented.'  (3)  This approach to 



evaluation depends on clear and open communication of ideas by participants 
within a framework managed by a skilled facilitator.  Discussion and 

argument are synthesized into a collective statement about both the current 
situation and future directions.    

The Search Conference has become the institutionalized tool  for drawing on 
the direct experience of Centre staff.    One such Forum was held about a 
fortnight into my work with the Centres and it afforded me an excellent 
opportunity to collect some background information about the CPDs, but more 
importantly to observe and to participate in this form of interaction.    
Meetings were held on an occasional basis in order to resolve specific 
issues rather than at regular intervals.  But meeting procedures always 
included this active synthesis of views.  Staff not drawn to this kind of 
interpersonal communication  were presumably not part of the CPD program.

Issues

Cooperative education at NR is a complex of activities and concepts.  This 
part of my paper contains three themes which emerged from my work there.     
These themes include issues which were the focus of discussions at NR, but 
which are also pertinent to tertiary education generally.   I will develop 
these themes using the words of some of the key players in professional 
development at NR.    The Notes at the conclusion of this paper identify 
these players. 

1.  '....it is healthy in our society to challenge existing structures and 
my guess is that some of these things will stick and some won't.'                                   
(A.D.)

An atmosphere of excitement and challenge pervaded the work in professional 
development at NR.  Many of the staff voiced exhileration at breaking new 
ground, yet frustration in maintining 'leading edge' practices in a highly 
competitive tertiary world.   A joint ownership and sense of purpose seemed 
to prevail in the face of heavy workloads and looming deadlines.    
Individual self-interest drove some of this enterprise,  but a collective 
engagement was also in evidence.    
     'We are fortunate at UNE - it appears we anticipated the emerging 
demand of industry for partnerships with universities and that's why we 
have a head start with our Centres for Professional Development.'  (L.P., 
UNE Gazette, 7)

Many of the NR staff with whom I worked were critical of existing 
university structures which they  considered to be inappropriate to the 
current needs of society and inefficient in delivering education and 
training.    Changing workforce needs required tertiary initiatives 



prepared to break new ground.    'The whole notion of work will 
change....work is not the sacrifice of leisure.....most people get the 
greatest satisfaction from the work environment.' (RT)   People need 
training for work on a recurrent rather than a front-end loaded basis and 
this training must take account of the skills which people possess.   These 
skills are transferrable and must be both recognized and developed by 
further training and study.    Adult learners were respected,  supported, 
and judged to be able to make the best decisions about what, how, and when 
they study.
 
 Flexibility and responsiveness to change were key values.   While 
promotion and tenure were very important rights to staff in the Centres, 
they were considered restrictive work practices by university 
administration.    'I think it's inevitable that tenure goes.'   (RT)   
Universities should no longer be considered santuaries for academics, but 
rather flexible providers of education and training. 

There were many discussions about entrenced interest groups both within the 
university and in other tertiary institutions.   'It's easier not to do 
things, not to get into uncertainty.'   (RT)    Approximately 60% of NR 
academic staff resisted cooperative education initiatives.   Another  
significant group of academics (40%) were actively in favour of these 
changes.   These academics had significant experience outside universities 
and focused their teaching on adult learning principles.   '...it is to the 
latter group that policy makers and administrators must look to establish 
the environment for the successful development of professional development 
programs based on the cooperative principle.'  (Treyvaud & Davies, 62)  

Broadening the funding base and extending accountability challenged 
existing structures.   The Commonwealth's Policy Statement (White Paper, 
l988) asserted the government's reform agenda for tertiary education.    
Both students and employers would assume more financial responsibility for 
tertiary study and universities would be expected to make 'an enhanced 
commitment to adult and continuing education needs by developing strategies 
to make formal award programs attractive and accessible to a broader client 
group.'  (DEET, 16)   This concept of a broader client group leads to the 
2nd theme of this paper.

2.   '...... I believed in the concept of mass education.'  (RT)

Access and equity are a 2nd theme in cooperative education developments at 
NR.  A strong sense of history informed these ideas.    The reform of 
tertiary education this decade is compared to the expansion of 'universal' 
secondary schooling after WWII.    In this scenario the 90's are seen as a 
time for 'reshaping the system' and NR as a place where 'there is an open 
window for these sorts of things'  as compared to other universities 
unwilling or unable to change.  (AD)    School leavers and adult learners  
are 'untapped resouces' in this society.    'The North Coast suffers from 



massive educational disadvantage.....the question is "how much benefit can 
you give these disadvantaged groups if they can't pay?   How can you bring 
in enough money from other things to let them in?"   Norsearch (NR's 
marketing and management arm) redistributes services back to the university 

Through the marketing of a wide range of learning modules the university  
generates some funding for additional tertiary places.    Through various 
arrangements tertiary participation in Australia is set to double from 15% 
to 30%.   'Some of this increase will be on-campus particularly in the 
cities; in the country alot will be distance education.   By the end of the 
century the biggest trouble will be a shortage of people to fill jobs.   We 
may still have 10% unemployment because of the match of jobs and workers.  
The real issue is not tertiary fees, but the cost of foregone employment to 
the client.' (AD)   The needs of these workers for recurrent training 
require an articulated vocational and tertiary education system with a 
blurring of the lines which have traditionally separated schools, TAFE, 
private trainers, and universities.

The use of the term 'client' when discussing tertiary applicants and/or 
students signifies a shift in thinking which casts students as customers 
presumably with some right to participation in the university enterprise.  
NR's clients are composed of two groups.

     1.   'Citizens who are admitted to the university under quota and who 
in general are treated   abysmally by most universities.    "If you don't 
get in, there are plenty more behind you."    We tell them what they need 
to know.   We don't do a needs assessment of what they already     know or 
what the work they want to do entails.'    
     2.   'Our industry partners are much more demanding.  Every module of 
work has to be      developed with industry partners and is much better 
than others available in the market place,      and the market place will 
be the ultimate arbiter.'                        (AD)

Procedures in place at NR endeavour to support students involved in 
distance education either as part of quota or on a fee-for-service basis.   
Lecturer accessibility is very important.   Staff phones have answering 
machines,  residentials both on the Lismore campus and at various North 
Coast regional centres provide some face-to-face contact,  and Open 
Learning Access Centres have been established in Murwillumbah, Port 
Macquarie, and Grafton.   These centres provide potential students with 
vocational infomation and distance learners from any university with 
equipment to support their study.  In addition OLACs bring together a 
number of agencies in these regional centres and provide a visable focus of 
education and training in the community.

Earlier this year staff at NR  researched the potential contribution of 
interactive electronic technologies to communication in open learning.   26 
first year students in the Faculties of Education, Work and Training and 
Health Sciences volunteered to participate in this project.  The majority 
of the students were women and all had full or part-time employment and 



extensive family responsibilities.  Electronic mail and bulletin board 
contact with lecturers and other students were made available to students.   
Electronic access to the university library on the main campus in Lismore, 
and overnight courier delivery of library materials aimed to make 
information available quickly and at minimal cost.  The project provided 24 

hour access to Centres in Murwillumbah and Port Macquarie, workshops on 
email and manuals to support computer use, and the Centre coordinators who 
are skilled in student support strategies. 

This extensive support structure confirms the client orientation of open 
learning at NR.   Higher participation rates in tertiary education 
represent the entry of adult learners with abilities and needs different 
from previous university students.   NR is actively seeking to provide 
delivery and support systems which are appropriate to these learners and 
the workplaces within which they are employed.

3.  '.....everyone contributes, no one controls.'                             
(AS)   

Joint venture training programs are foundamental to NR's professional 
development efforts.   During its 20 years of growth as a tertiary 
institution NR has expanded into a greater variety of programs which serve 
regional development in North Coast NSW.   With the establishment of the 
CPD in Education in l988 a range of courses were drawn together in a model 
which was further modified to suit the needs of other providers of 
professional development.   Specification documents for training program 
tenders require the following educational practices  
     *  staff of the employer to be directly engaged in the preparation, 
delivery and evaluation of               training programs
     *  programs to acknowledge the principles of adult education
     *  compentency-based testing 
     *  a change in the method of delivering training programs to 
individualized distance                    techniques utilizing modern 
technology
     *  accreditation options including credentials or awards
                                           (Treyvaud & Davies, 26-27)

 

The set of philosophies which inform these requirements are employment-
driven and seek to improve skills, knowledge and therefore the productivity 
of the workforce.  (28)    The needs of the workplace are the cornerstone 
of cooperative education developments, and employers are valued as 
discerning clients with standards requiring careful consideration.   

'It was necessary in the beginning to design specific modules because 
industry didn't believe that the university wouldn't "serve up mutton as 
chicken, etc."' (AD)   Credibility was a major issue in the early days of 



cooperative education, and one suspects that it will continue to drive 
early negotiations with new industry partners.   Negotiations between NR 
and industry executives set the parameters of developments.     The 
industry agenda is carefully explored.    'They don't want us telling them 
what they need.'  (AD)   Employers involved in the early partnerships were 
wary of a process by which they might be consulted by the university,  but 
then given something off the shelf which had little relevance to their 
needs.  

At  NR  needs assessment  is  a central feature in planning.    The DACUM 
(Developing A Curriculum) approach to training needs analysis is based on 
three premises, namely,

     'that expert workers can describe their positions, that positions can 
be described in terms of 
     tasks, and that the skills and knowledge needed to perform such tasks 
can be identified.' 
                                             (Treyvaud & Davies, 31)

Competencies identified in this analysis are then developed into a syllabus 
which provides the framework for detailed course planning and competency 
test banks.   The actual production and distribution of learning materials 
and the delivery of training usually involves the employers own systems.  

Consequently, the organization's training centre extends its expertise in 
partnership with university staff.   Evaluation is undertaken by an 
independent evaluator who reports to both partners.  (34)  

Two examples of industry partnerships follow.

A Club Management course was developed by a  NR/NSW TAFE/Club Management 
Institute of NSW  partnership during my visit. The DACUM approach was used 
and modules were jointly written by TAFE and University staff.  Joint 
writing usually means that modules written by staff at one institution are 
edited by staff at the other.  This course has both an academic and 
administrative project manager.  NR quite intentionally chose not to 
establish a central external studies centre.  Each CPD publishes its own 
course materials and the inevitable duplication of efforts is the trade-off 
for ensuring that each CPD retains the initiative throughout the life of 
that project.  

'The minute you take control off them, you lose the CPD.   You lose the 
enthusiasm for the work.  They can sub-contract the work, they can do what 
they like as long as they stay within the costs.'                                                           
(RT)  

The construction and maintainence of control is a potent issue in 
cooperative education.   Relations between university admistration and the 
CPDs, between the university and its industry partners, and between 



lecturers and students are all mediated in part by real or ascribed 
control.   Old certainties of hierarchy in the tertiary world only flicker 
on-and-off here.    This new order of tertiary reform invests employers 
with academic expertise and students with client rights.   But it holds 
firmly onto the three A s - Accreditation, Advanced Standing, and 
Assessment.   

     'If you don't hold them, then you are dead.....they are the three 
things that make it work.    So that gives us control.   Now they 
(employers) like that - they want us to control it.  They      like what we 
do...... We provide the delivery systems which means that we don't take      
people off the floor.  It's the flexibility of the delivery system that 
they like. (RT)

In the shifting sands of tertiary power-brokering control is an elusive 
item.   As a campus of a university involved in a troubled amalgamation NR 
was keenly developing its profile.   'It will likely be the ex-CAEs that 
become the national training institutions.'  (AD)    Staff with higher 
degree qualifications were central to NR's plans to serve the regional 
community and national industry needs.   Thus staff were under considerable 
pressure to publish and complete a higher degree in order to retain their 
current contract positions.   

The issue of staff redundancy featured in another industry partnership at 
NR.   In l990 executives of Telecom and NR began negotiations on a $5 
million integrated management development program.   Changes in Telecom's 
business environment required its managers to be 'more business-focussed, 
accountable and customer-oriented.'  (Treyvaud & Davies, 45)   The 
partnership which has evolved includes staff from the Faculties of Business 
and Education, Work and Training and has various program components.    The 
MBA developed with Telecom has multiple entry and exit points and utilizes 
some pre-existing Telecom management training.   Telecom supports its 
employees' study in some of the degree units, but in order to complete a 
degree each employee must pay for some modules on a fee-for-service basis.    
The transformation of employee into student is one of the stated aims of 
cooperative education.   Initially these employees begin their study in 
designated training modules, but over time they become degree students of 
the university.

A second Telecom management program focused on fontline managers.   
Training was intended to fast-track the organizational change required by 
massive restructuring underway in the enterprise.   But training was also 
viewed as a 'stabilizing process' both by the employees and the trainers 
involved.  (LK)   The training establised a 'learning community' of teams 
of people with a shared common experience.   Strong bonds were forged 
between these managers as they developed more collaborative styles.  Total 
Quality Management principles based on measurement, the elimination of  



waste, and predictable outcomes were the ideology of change in Telecom.  
'The whole thrust of this organization is in delighting the customer.'    
(LK)    

As the training commenced earlier this year Telecom used course assessments 
as their criteria for selecting staff to be shed from the organization.  "I 
think that the selection process has been excellent, but......some people 
have been ousted during the program."  (LK)   This training 'agenda' was 
not clear to CPD staff at the beginning of the partnership, and it caused 
more than mild consternation when it was revealed.   Down-sizing and other 
rationalization are part of the cut and thrust of training reality.  Some 
of your clients will win and some will lose, and as  a cooperative 
education training provider you in part become the tool of management.  

Issues for Further Consideration 

What can we learn from the NR approach to cooperative education?  I will 
conclude by discussing some competing interests inherent in the cooperative 
education enterprise.  These include issues relevant to government control 
of higher education, the status of the adult learners to be served by the 
reformed training agenda and the potential contribution cooperative 
education can make to the economic restructuring of Australia.

Certainly when the incentive is attractive enough tertiary education can 
and does respond very quickly with training which is credible, flexible, 
and which satisfies quality standards of all involved in the partnership.   
Staff whose aspirations are well served by this new direction and who 
develop a feeling of ownership in the cooperative enterprise carry awesome 
workloads in order to develop modules of work, make genuine effort to 
communicate with many distance learners, at the same time they pursue 
higher qualifications.   The working environment within the Centres is 
dynamic, cooperative, and caring.  Administration and staff respect one 

another and there is an almost total absence of cynicism in the approach 
taken to the work of the Centres.

NR has embraced the new tertiary agenda and integrated it enthusiastically 
into its developing profile.  The government's challenge to existing 
tertiary structures prompted quick entrepreneurial  action there to 
successfully market its services to employers and fee paying students.   
Niche-creation and leading edge developments have characterised the work of 
cooperative education at NR.   CPD staff are pleased that they are swimming 
abreast or perhaps a little aheard of the current tide in tertiary 
education. 
 
Some academics elsewhere though have raised concerns about  the  'culture 
of compliance' resulting from  government control of tertiary output. 
(Charlesworth, l992; Marginson, l992)   Universities now must competively 
bid for higher education funding and the results of government 



accountability and control are seen as mixed blessings by those more 
comfortable with a greater degree of autonomy.  (Marginson, 5)  Government 
rhetoric calling for more flexible university structures and cooperation 
amoung providers is coupled with centralized criteria for  competitive 
bidding for resources.  Is the term 'cooperative' education perhaps a 
misnomer in the current economic and political climate?
 
The funds to skill Australia's workforce will increasingly come from many 
different pockets.    There is little serious opposition to this policy.  
But an expanded funding base does confound answers to the question 'who 
gets education and training?'     Is 'higher education....a public good to 
which we have a right....or  a private good for which the user must pay?'  
(Charlesworth, 5)    Australia's universities which have recently been 
restructured as a Unified National System are now expected to join forces 
with beleaguered employers and the radically restructured TAFE system to 
completely reform education and training.   Those who raise concerns about 
this overload on existing resources are told that 'the results will have to 
be better than what we have now.'

What of the adult users of Australia's developing open learning program?   
What standard of training does their 'right to higher education' entitle 
them?    Clear indications are that 'mature age students would be diverted 
into open learning courses to "free up" on-campus places for school 
leavers.'  (Aubert, l992, 6)    While flexibility and diversity of 
provision are the aim of the training reform agenda, some sceptics suggest 
that open learners will be 'relegated to ....a second-class tertiary 
education.'   (Tija, in Aubert, 6)    As discussions in Parliament attempt 
to sort out the management arrangements for open learning,  controversy  
over fees, delivery, and quality standards continue in the media.     

Professional development at NR has effectively provided training in the 
emerging professions in corrective services, health studies, and work and 
training.   But supporting large numbers of distance learners in the 
workplace or community requires both more and different resources from 
those currently available in most universities.   Open learning might be 
seen as a rather cynical promise if 'many mature age students ...drop 
out...due to being "isolated from the support, encouragement and guidance 
provided through personal contact with their peers and academic staff."  
(Tija, 6)

Finally, what is the potiential contribution that the reformed training 
agenda can make to the economic restructuring of Australia?   Flexibility 
and training opportunities are set to expand through this agenda, but many 
questions still remain unanswered regarding how this system will 
accommodate the massive restructuring of power relationships in the 21st 
century.  We are told that 60% of the jobs that Australian workers will do 
at the turn of the century have not yet been invented.  (Hegerty, l992)  
Will the education and training to be delivered by the reformed tertiary 
system of the l990's be needed by 2001?   Gale asserts 'that workforce 
planning has proved extremely unrealiable because of changing economic, 



technological and social circumstances.'  (l992, 22)     Others are 
sceptical that the focus on systematizing and quantifying vocational 
competencies is an expensive exercise somewhat irrelavant to the 
'distribution of and access to knowledge'  - the critical struggle in the 
future.  (Toffler, l992, 20)   According to Toffler the new system for 
wealth creation is starkly different from the ways wealth was produced in 
the past.    The most powerful tools of future production will be owned by 
the workers and reside in the symbols inside the workers' heads.   'The new 
hero is no longer the blue-collor worker, a financier, or a manager, but 
the innovator...who combines imaginative knowledge with action.'  (233)  

Now and in the future the critical question is about what counts as 
knowledge?   And who does the counting!

Notes:  Some of the key players:

AD, Director of Cooperative Education
AS,  Director, Competency Development Section, NOOSR
LK, Senior Consultant, Telecom Australia
LP, Deputy Chancellor, ( l992) UNE Gazette,  6.
RT, Deputy Vice-Chancellor and Principal
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